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Dear Ms. Mittleman: 
 

I appreciate your letter of October 4 and the enclosures. 
This is a subject that interests me greatly. 

 
In general, I agree with the thrust and intention of your 

proposals.  A few additional comments:  first, there are some 
cases, not many, but some, that really do not deserve discussion. 
Some pro·se appeals fall in this category.  Occasionally, even a 
civil case in which lawyers appear on both sides deserves only 
cursory treatment. Second, although I applaud your emphasis on 
quality, I don't know how to develop "criteria and benchmarks to 
measure and evaluate" it.  I do agree that the present system 
places too much emphasis on quantity and speed.  These are 
important values, but they are not the only values. 

 
As to "unpublished" opinions, I do not wish to say much, 

lest I become too emotional.  Whether an opinion is sent to West 
or other book publishers is important, but not crucially so.  But 
the assertion by any court that it has the right to decide a case 
differently from an identical case submitted the day before, 
merely because the earlier case was not "published," I find truly 
offensive. 

 
Let me warn you that my views are distinctly in a minority 

among judges.  In March of 1998 I attended my last meeting of 
chief circuit judges.  (My term expired the next month.) At that 
meeting we discussed proposals to make various changes in the 
system of published and unpublished opinions, including a 
proposal to acknowledge that all opinions have precedential 
value.  I believe I am correct in recalling that no one at the 
meeting favored the proposal except me. 

 
Thanks for sending the portions of Senator Grassley's 

report.  I had not previously read them.  A few comments:  first, 



I did not tell the Subcommittee that the Eighth Circuit's current 
complement of eleven judges is adequate.  What I said was that 
the Court thought it was adequate.  I was there to testify as 
chief judge, on behalf of the Court, and did not give my personal 
views.  I have always believed that we need new judges, but a 
strong majority of my Court disagrees.  I thought it was my duty 
to represent the view of the Court.   The report quotes me as 
saying that 61% of cases submitted by the end of June 1995 were 
disposed of on the merits without oral argument.  This figure of 
course includes pro se cases, which amount to 43% of our whole 
volume.   The report also states that our settlement program 
settles between 100 and 150 cases a year.  I'm not sure where 
this figure came from, and believe it is high.  Forty would be a 
more accurate figure, I think.  And finally, the report quotes me 
as agreeing that space is not efficiently utilized within the 
Eighth Circuit.  I don't recall making this statement.  It may be 
true; I just don't recall saying it. 

 
I take the liberty of imposing on you a couple of my 

writings on the general subject, one a brief reference to the 
need for new judges, and the other a piece on unpublished 
opinions, to appear in an upcoming issue of the Journal of 
Appellate Practice and Process, put out by the University of 
Arkansas -at Little Rock Law School.  I would ask you not to quote 
directly from the latter source, because I don't want to encroach 
on the Journal's prerogative of publication. 

 
I'm proud of the fact that, in my Court, most civil cases in 

which lawyers appear on both sides, and argument is requested, do 
get set for argument.  However, a fair number of these cases are 
decided with opinions that are cursory at best.  To some degree 
the volume forces us into this practice, but it is not a good 
one.  I struggle every day to resist it.  The parties, especially 
the losing party, deserve an intelligible explanation. 

 
Thanks for giving me this opportunity to comment, and please 

don't fail to let me know if I can be of service in any other 
way. 

 
Sincerely yours, 

 
 

 

 
Richard S. Arnold 

 
RSA/bf 
Encls. 
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